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ALL GOOD WISHES FOR THE NEW YEAR 2020 

 

We are at the threshold of New Year 2020. We greet the nation and entire fraternity of Punjab 
National Bank “A VERY HAPPY NEW YEAR 2020”. As we bid adieu to 2019, we take a quick 
look at the most crucial happenings, decisions and discourses that took centre stage in the world’s 
largest democracy. We also need to do a lot of soul searching, if we really expect this New Year 
2020 to be happy for all of us. 
 

HOMAGE 
 

During the last year, we lost prominent personalities like former Union Ministers Smt. Sushma 
Swaraj, S/Shri Arun Jaitley, George Fernandes and Jaipal Reddy, former Union Minister & Chief 
Minister of Goa Shri Manohar Parrikar, former Union Minister & eminent lawyer Shri Ram 
Jethmalani, former Chief Minister of Delhi Smt. Shiela Dixit, former Chief Minister of Bihar Shri 
Jagan Nath Mishra, former Chief Election Commissioner Shri T.N. Seshan, Indian Mathematician 
who challenged Einstein Theory Shri Vashishtha Narayan Singh, former Foreign Secretary of 
India Shri K.P.S. Menon (Jr.), Indian first woman DGP Smt. Kanchan Chaudhary Bhattacharya, 
Sahitya Academy Award winning writer Shri Nabneeta Dev Sen, veteran actors S/Shri Girish 
Karnad, Shriram Lagoo & Kadar Khan veteran actress Smt. Vidya Sinha, music composer Shri 
Khayyam and so many other prominent personalities.  
 

We pray to god to give peace to the souls of all the above deceased, pay our highest tributes and 
homage to all of them. We further pray to god to give peace to the souls of all the innocent people 
and police/security force personnel killed in terrorist and naxalite attacks in Jammu & Kashmir 
and other parts of the country.                        
                                                                                              

INTERNATIONAL SCENE 
 

The year 2019 saw many significant developments across the globe i.e. resignation of UK Prime 
Minister Ms Theresa May over Brexit issue, impeachment of US President Mr. Donald Trump, 
killing of dreaded terrorist & supreme commander of ISIS Baghdadi by US forces in Syria, unrest 
in our neighboring country Pakistan against Prime Minister Imran Khan over price rise and failure 
of his government on all international fronts, opening of Kartarpur Corridor between India and 
Pakistan and the issue of Rohingya Muslims. 
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NATIONAL SCENE 
 

If, we look at the National events of the last year, highest Civil Award of India ‘Bharat Ratna’ 
bestowed upon former President Shri Pranab Mukherjee and posthumously bestowed upon S/Shri 
Nanaji Deshmukh & Shri Bhupen Hazarika, Nation voted in favour of 2nd term to Shri Narendra 
Modi as Prime Minister of India, BJP wrested power from JD(S) led alliance in Karnataka while 
JMM led front wrested power from BJP in Jharkhand, former BJP ally Shiv Sena formed coalition 
government with NCP & Congress after dramatic turn of events and Shri Ajit Pawar again sworn 
in as Deputy Chief Minister of Maharashtra, Parliament passed Triple Talaq Bill, Citizenship 
Amendment Act 2019, Parliament scrapped special status of Jammu & Kashmir and bifurcated it 
in 2 Union Territories i.e. Jammu & Kashmir and Laddakh, Ayodhya’s disputed land given for 
Ram Temple in landmark verdict by  Hon’ble Supreme Court, one more verdict on Rafale Deal by 
Hon’ble Supreme Court in favour of Shri Narendra Modi led NDA government rejecting all the 
pleas of opposition, UN Court stays execution of Shri Kulbhushan Jadhav, India’s Moon Mission 
Chandrayaan-2 suffers a setback, opposition supported Nation-wide protests against Citizenship 
Amendment Act (CAA), highest award of Indian Cinema ‘Dada Saheb Phalke Award’ bestowed 
upon famous actor Shri Amitabh Bachchan, General Bipin Rawat appointed as India’s first Chief 
of Defence Staff, Ban on single use plastic, Commencement of 550th Birth Anniversary of Shri 
Guru Nanak Dev Ji  were the main events of the year. 

 
Year 2020 will pose challenges for Indian Banks and their employees on following issues:- 

 

1) Growing Non Performing Assets (NPAs):  
 

The huge Non Performing Assets (NPAs) are affecting the profitability of Public Sector Banks. 
NPAs are eating the profits of the banks on the one hand and on the other hand settlements of 
loans through negotiations are affecting permanent assets of the banks. The entire Banking 
Industry was shaken in February 2018 when our Bank disclosed that it had discovered about      
Rs.11,400 crore worth of fraudulent transactions at one of its Mumbai branches (By Nirav Modi 
and his uncle).  
 

At the end of March 2019 gross NPAs of Punjab National Bank, Oriental Bank of Commerce and 
United Bank of India have touched Rs.78,473 crore, Rs.21,717 crore and Rs.12,053 crore 
respectively. Is proposed merger of above three banks ‘A Magic to Recover Bad Loans’?  
 

As per Financial Stability Report on 27th December 2019 RBI has forecasted that NPAs will 
further rise and ‘Asset Quality’ of Scheduled Commercial Banks may worsen next year. The 
Report further said that Bad Loans of Scheduled Commercial Banks as a percentage of total loans 
is expected to increase to 9.9% by September 2020 from 9.3% in September 2019. According to 
the Report, India has the worst Bad Loan Ratio of 9.2 among emerging economies of the world 
followed by Turkey 4.1, South Africa 3.7, Brazil 3.1, Indonesia 2.4, Philippines 2, China 1.8 and 
Malaysia 1.6 as of June 2019. 
 

The stringent measures only can improve the recovery and the health of the banks. The unions are 
continuously pursuing the Government for adopting stringent measures including suitable 
enactment as enforced in China to make willful defaults a criminal offence. The Unions will 
continue to mount pressure on the bank managements and the Government for recovery of public 
money from the looters. 
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3) Proposed Merger of Oriental Bank of Commerce & United Bank of India with our Bank:  
 

We are observing that merger of Public Sector Banks has become a pet subject of the 
Government. Public Sector Banks are strong enough and gaining strength day by day as we 
observe that the gross profit of Public Sector Banks is growing every year. The mergers of PSBs 
will lead to cross merger of the branches and will also pave the way for staff redundancy. 
Moreover, after merger of banks the bigger entities will become more vulnerable to maneuvering 
by foreign investors as they will be able to take control of substantial part of our economy through 
lesser number of maneuvers. The mergers of banks in no way will help the country, the banks, its 
employees and the customers as well. Again the Government has pushed its agenda of 
consolidation of Public Sector Banks and announced the merger of Punjab National Bank, 
Oriental Bank of Commerce & United Bank of India. UFBU is opposing the merger and have 
staged a Dharna before Parliament on 10th December 2019 opposing merger of banks. 
 

4) Customer Service:  
 

Today bank employees are under attack from various sections of the society. The expectations of 
the customers are very high. The rumors have been spread that the bank employees do not care for 
their work while this is not the fact. The Public Sector Banks’ employees have shown this in the 
past by their working.  
 

Moreover, we request all of you to be more courteous and friendly to customers for onward 
growth of the Bank. It is pertinent to mention here that during 2018-19 Public Sector Banks have 
mobilized fresh deposits of only Rs.72,000 crore (11% of total fresh deposits) in comparison to 
5.04 lakhs crore (77% of total fresh deposits) mobilized by the Private Banks. 
 

5) 11th Wage Revision:   
 

All of you are aware that our wage revision has already become due on 1st November 2017. But so 
far IBA has made the offer of only 12% wage increase. Before start of the negotiations for 11th Bi-
Partite Settlement, many statements were issued by the Government indicating early settlement. 
But due to the hurdles put by IBA and the attitude of some bank managements in the matter of 
mandate, the speed of negotiations held so far has an opposite indication. UFBU is fighting 
against unjustified merger of banks and Banking Reforms and is demanding early and respectable 
wage increase. We hope that the Government/IBA will settle 11th Bi-Partite Settlement without 
further delay and with respectable increase in salary. 
 
In the year to come we have to face a lot of problems and challenges. Bank employees and 
officers need to fight for their very existence also. The need of the hour is to face the challenges in 
our path unitedly. So let us resolve that we all will face all the challenges unitedly under the 
banner of UFBU. We appeal for mass struggle with high spirit against all the odds in our path, 
since it is the only key to success.  
 

We are sure to be crowned with success when we fight without any respite. 
 
With revolutionary greetings,                                                                                                                            

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   
                                                                                                                               (R. K. Sharma) 
                                                                                                                            General Secretary 


